
Business Operations and Partnerships Department 
Council Headquarters, Eastwood Park, Rouken Glen Road, 
Giffnock, East Renfrewshire G46 6UG 
Phone: 0141 577 3000  
Website: www.eastrenfrewshire.gov.uk 
 
Date: 5 April 2024 
When calling please ask for:  Jennifer Graham (0141 577 3016) 
E-mail: jennifer.graham@eastrenfrewshire.gov.uk 
 
 
TO: Councillors P Edlin (Chair); A Convery (Vice Chair); Provost M Montague; Councillors 

D Macdonald; and A Morrison. 
 
 
LICENSING COMMITTEE 
 
A meeting of the Licensing Committee will be held in the Council Chamber, Council 
Headquarters, Eastwood Park, Giffnock, on Tuesday 9 April at 10.00am. 
 
A pre-meeting for Elected Members will take place in the Council Chamber at 9.30am. 
 
The agenda of business is listed below. 
 
 

Louise Pringle 
 
L PRINGLE 
DIRECTOR OF BUSINESS OPERATIONS AND PARTNERSHIPS 
 
 
1. Report apologies for absence. 
 
 
2. Declarations of Interest. 
 
 
3. Changes to Driver’s Knowledge Test – Report by Clerk to the Licensing 

Committee (copy attached, pages 3 – 6).  
 
 
Resolution to Exclude Press and Public 
 
It is recommended that the committee passes the following resolution:- 
 
"That under Section 50A(4) of the Local Government (Scotland) Act 1973, as amended, the 
press and public be excluded from the meeting for the undernoted items of business on the 
grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraphs 
6 and 14 of Part I of Schedule 7A of the Act as appropriate". 
 
Paragraph 6 – Information relating to the financial or business affairs of any particular person 
(other than the authority) – Item 4. 
 
Paragraph 14 – Any action taken or to be taken in connection with the prevention, investigation 
or prosecution of crime – Item 4. 
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4. Private Hire Car Driver’s Licence (Application for Renewal) – Report by Chief 

Officer (Legal and Procurement) (copy attached, pages 7 – 10).  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
A recording of the public part of the meeting will be available following the meeting on 
the Council’s YouTube Channel  
https://www.youtube.com/user/eastrenfrewshire/videos 
 
 
 
 
This document can be explained to you in other languages and can be provided in 
alternative formats such as large print and Braille. For further information, please 
contact Customer First on 0141 577 3001 or e-mail 
customerservices@eastrenfrewshire.gov.uk 
 



EAST RENFREWSHIRE COUNCIL 

LICENSING COMMITTEE 

9 April 2024 

Report by Clerk to the Licensing Committee 

CHANGES TO DRIVER’S KNOWLEDGE TEST  

PURPOSE OF REPORT  

1. To seek Committee’s approval to amend the current Knowledge Test by limiting
it to a written test and to adopt the new process for all outstanding tests and those
referable to new applications for driver licences for both private hire and taxis.

RECOMMENDATION  

2. That the Committee authorises the Clerk to:

i. revise the current Knowledge Test process and adopt a purely written
test format; and

ii. Utilise the new written process for all outstanding tests and tests for new
applications received in the future.

BACKGROUND  

3. In March 2021, East Renfrewshire Council Licensing Committee agreed to
improve customer service standards by introducing a process of testing to ensure that
all new drivers (both private hire and taxi) had a good working knowledge of the local
area. This process (known as the Knowledge Test) comprised two parts, a written and
a practical element, the latter of which involved the applicant being asked to drive to
certain locations across the authority accompanied by the Licensing Enforcement
Officer.

4. Periods of long term staff absence since that time, allied to the labour intensive
nature of this process, have resulted in a backlog of tests.  As at the present date this
backlog sits at approximately 120 tests. The total processing time for a single test has
been calculated as 2.5hours. If the current process is retained, it is reasonably
estimated that it will take approximately 300 hours over 3-4 months to clear the backlog
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REPORT   
 
5. The knowledge test is required to be taken and passed as part of the taxi and 
private hire driver application process. As a result of the issues outlined above and the 
desire to avoid unnecessary delays in processing applications, the current practice is 
to issue licences conditional on the test being subsequently passed by the applicant. 
Whilst the intention was to conduct these tests within 6 months of the licence being 
granted, there are now a number of applications were the delay exceeds this 
timeframe. 

 
6. In order to clear the backlog, maintain service standards of drivers on the road and 
minimise future delays it is proposed to amend the process by limiting the test to a 
written examination.  The removal of a practical element will reduce the processing 
time significantly, allow for multiple candidates to be tested at the same time and free 
the Licensing Enforcement Officer to devote more time to enforcement duties. This 
approach will also allow the backlog to be quickly cleared. 

 
7. If the recommendations are approved, it is intended to produce a re-designed, 
fit for purpose written test which will be maintained by the Clerk through time to ensure 
it remains accurate and up to date. A revised bank of knowledge test questions will be 
written and validated. The tests will generally be conducted in an exam hall style 
setting but this approach can be easily adapted to address equality issues and meet 
any support needs of applicants (including 1-1 testing and or oral questioning) and 
does not need specifically skilled staff to oversee.  

 
 

FINANCE AND EFFICIENCY 

8. While some cost may be incurred in booking examination venues this is 
already absorbed in the test fee paid by applicants. It is expected that the proposal 
will also reduce the use of staff resources. 

 
 

RECOMMENDATION 
 

9. That the Committee authorises the Clerk to:  
 
i. revise the current Knowledge Test process and adopt a new written 

test format; and 
 

ii. Utilise the new written process for all outstanding tests and tests for 
new applications received in the future. 
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Report Author:  Gerry Mahon   Clerk to the Committee and Chief Officer – 
Legal and Procurement  

Tel: 0141 577 3801 

 e-mail   Gerry.mahon@eastrenfrewshire.gov.uk 
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